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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 29th April 2014.                 
Present     

                                      Mr B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council     
                                      Mr M. Benson                             Mr R. Leithall
                                      Mrs H. Boot-Handford               Mr R. Piper       
                                      Mrs D.M.A. Chapman                Mrs H. Rogers
                                      Mr P. Dennis                               Mr A. Sadleir


              Dr N. Harmsworth

      Mr K. Smith



  Rev N. Law                                

1437. Apologies.                   

Apologies were received from Mr Maycock due to business.                         
1438. Declaration of Interest.   


Both Mr Benson and Mr Sadleir declared an interest in the Neighbourhood Plan.
1439. Chairman’s Report.

1 Most of my time this month has been spent on the four factors from Woolacombe Road development which are affecting this Parish. 

These are: The traffic problems on the Denham Bridge Road; the Woolacombe Road and Bedford Street crossroads; the public footpath and the obstruction of the lay-by.  We will deal with the lay-by as a separate item.

2 Our first Councillor training course of the year has taken place at the new venue with an excellent attendance from this Parish.  Besides the instruction from the lecturer, we learnt many other quite unique ways of running a Parish Council!

3 The next course on Wed 21 May on obtaining funding grants is almost full.  This will be followed by the chairmanship of Councils and Committees, very interesting even if you are only a committee member at the moment.

4 Our Annual Meeting takes place on Tuesday 6 May where elections of Chairs and Committee membership will be held.   My apologies because of a holiday booking clash, I will not be able to be present, this is not a slight but a genuine mistake over dates when I was unexpectedly offered airline tickets from Exeter.

5 Thanks to all of you for an interesting year but your support and work behind the scenes has made this Council so successful, ably looked after by Mary Taylor our Parish Clerk.

1440. Items of Urgent Business.

1) Mrs Boot-Handford reported on the progress of the defibrillators. They have been ordered and the 

date for the training course has been set up. Delivery of the defibrillators will be at the training course.

2) Mr Lamb 
Letter has been sent to Devon County Highways regards the extension of the passing 



places on the first section of Denham Bridge.

3) Mr Smith
Rail Track are cutting down trees at Ernsettle and the demolition of a whole bank of 



trees after Bere Ferrers Station. Mr Smith is concerned as it is nesting time.
      4a) Mr Benson -   has had a call from a parishioner whose youngsters are doing a litter pick. Mr Benson 




spoke to West Devon; they can supply bags and gloves but not grabbers as this is not 




an organised litter pick. Can this Parish Council purchase litter pickers to be loaned 




out on these occasions? It was agreed that we will look into doing this.

4b) Mr Benson -
has had a call today from Deputy Queens Harbour Master regards the sewage pipe line. South West Water has still not secured it and several boats have hit it. He is insisting that this line be secured.

      4c) Mr Benson
The Electoral Review shows we will be linked to Gulworthy meaning the two ward 




members will have Gulworthy Parish added to Bere Peninsula.

5) The Clerk -
sought payment for the following accounts :-
1)  Reimbursement to Mr Lamb for Land Registry fee, refreshments and postage  
£11.64
2) St John’s Ambulance purchase




Defibrillators, cabinets and training course    





£5,263.20
3) EDF office, pavilion, cemetery toilets  BF





£258.70
4) B.T Internet Account








£103.92
Mr Benson proposed payment seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.
1441. To approve the minutes of Full Council held on the 25th March as a true record and taken as 
           Read.
        
Mr Benson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Leithall.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1400(1) The large block of polystyrene has been removed by Steve Howrilane.
Minute 1403(1368[4]) FP 83 Mrs Chapman stated that the top railing has come out as the post is rotten.
Minute 1403(1370) Should read Mr Maycock has agreed to be the co-ordinator for the Snow Warden 



Scheme
SO RESOLVED
1442. To approve and adopt the minutes of Open Spaces held on 15th April and taken as read, to deal 

         with matters arising.
Mr Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Smith.   
Matters Arising
Minute 1413(4)
Benches- Mrs Boot-Handford reported the bench outside 1 Broad Park Road needs repairing.       
Minute 1413(5)
There is still an ongoing saga with the mower, it has once again been returned to D. Bennett.

Mr Dennis gave his apologies for this meeting.

Mr Leithall proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.

SO RESOLVED
1443. Police report.
  

3 x Criminal Damage to Property

2 x Cause Intentional Alarm and Distress (alleged victim of one of them refused to make a statement) 

1 x Common Assault and Battery (Domestic Issues) 

1 x Criminal Damage to Dwelling (Family related) 

1 x Theft

2 x Criminal Damage to Vehicle (1 of which was car door scratched by unknown means)

1 x Criminal Damage to Garden ornament

1 x Complaint re dogs

 

There may seem to be a lot of crimes but most of them are very low level but are obviously still important to the Reporting Parties for us to take them seriously.

P.C. Callender is not the Neighbourhood Beat Manager anymore; he is now a Response Officer.
1444. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 22nd 
          April and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
         Mr Piper proposed approval, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.        
Matters Arising.
Minute 1429
Mr Sadleir stated that the website is for the purpose of the Community Plan results amongst 
                       other general information.

Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

SO RESOLVED
1445. Traffic Survey.          
  Mr Lamb carried out a traffic survey on 24th March which has been forwarded on to Devon County 

  Council at Exeter.
  Mr Lamb was interested in the volume of traffic coming up Denham Bridge Road also the number of

  vehicles leaving the village and going to Tavistock.

  This survey is bound with and forms part of these minutes.
1446. Layby at Woolacombe Road Building Site.   
Mr Lamb stated that this has exercised a lot of members’ time.

Council has sought advice from National Association of Local Councils as to whether we can remove the barriers.
Mr Benson stated that the County Archaeologist has expressed an interest and will contact County Records Office.

Land Registry has replied to the SIM form, informing Council that the layby is not freehold registered. It is believed that the layby is a public highway extension i.e. hedge to hedge. All this information has gone up to County where a special team will look at it.

Cllr Geoffrey Cox QC MP spoke with Cllr Philip Sanders stating that Parish Council need to claim ownership. Mr Benson formally proposed that the Parish Council tries to get ownership of that land, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.
 A vote was taken it was unanimous.
It was suggested that we need a round table meeting with all authorities concerned.
1447. Report from Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council.
Mr. Benson gave the following report;  

Work continues on the T18 programme, both for members and officers, although there is much more to do. The Council has agreed a new Senior Management Structure and an Executive Director model as head of paid service.  Also the supplier of the computer software has now being appointed. The issues around two issues, Meadowlands and the Tesco’s are “focussing” the minds at KP. As discussed at F&GP the former is being still under consideration, with no decisions being made. The aim is to enable public swimming to continue in Tavistock, the how is under consideration. As you will have read in the Tavistock Times a JR has been applied for by Morrison’s and a WD Councillor. At present we members have not been given a report on the issue, so apart from the bland facts I can tell you nothing.
1448. Neighbourhood Plan report from Mr Benson.

Mr. Benson gave the following report;
As members of this council know we have been trying to develop a plan for the parish over the last four years, moving from Parish Plan to Community Plan. Following the great response from our questionnaire, and in light of pressure from government to develop neighbourhood plans and local pressures we have decided that we must go down that road. 

We have started the process of creating a plan area, which is the same as the Parish boundary and submitted application forms, signed by BFPC. There will follow a public consultation process of six weeks after which WDBC will through committee authorise the application. In the meantime the plan group will be working on some initial compilations of the Plan, using the data already gathered. The group now have a web site www.berepeninsulaplan.org.uk  which now contains all the results gathered. This month’s Bere Link contains a report on our intensions to develop a Neighbourhood Plan, and posters will be going up around the parish explaining our intensions and giving our contact details. 

We will be producing some printed versions of the evidence gathered from the questionnaire so that those without internet access can read the answers for themselves. 

Some of the items in the questionnaire for a Community Plan relate to non-land issues, and these will form part of the Community Plan which will need to continue to be funded by the group. The Neighbourhood Plan will hopefully attract government grants it will also need to be approved by PINS and agreed to by a referendum.  
Mr Sadleir brought to Councils attention the visitors book on the website where people can post their comments.

There will be a small amount of printed copies of the Community Plan for those not able to connect to the internet.

Mr Benson sought approval from the council of the completion of the O.S map forms enabling the use of O.S maps for the Neighbourhood Plan, this was agreed.

Mr Lamb thanked both Mr Benson and Mr Sadleir for all their very hard work.
1449. Correspondence.

     1. Bere Alston Carnival Committee
On behalf of Bere Alston Carnival Committee, I wish to inform you of the proposed schedule for this year’s carnival, carnival week being from Saturday 3rd May until Saturday 10th May.

Carnival week will commence with the traditional carnival procession on the 3rd May. Weather permitting, the procession will start from the recreation field at The Down or in the case of bad weather, the procession will form along The Down before setting off along the usual route, back to the recreation field.

The participants will assemble at the recreation field for 1.30pm with a planned leaving time of 2.30pm. We would like the Parish Councils permission to use the recreation field during this time and request the ‘plug’ to go where the gate post usually is. All debris will be removed and the facilities left clean and tidy.

The police will be informed of our activities and we will seek their assistance with traffic control as in the past. As this is a moving event and there are no road closures, a road closure order will not need to be applied for from Devon County Council.

As in the past we will respect the wishes of the council to keep large vehicles and trailers away from the sensitive grass areas during wet weather.

We hope this schedule and planned arrangements meet with your approval.

         2. Police and Crime Commissioner.
The Police and Crime Commissioner for Devon, Cornwall and the Isles of Scilly, Tony Hogg, is due to hold a public surgery in your area. The Public Surgeries give community members the opportunity to discuss particular concerns and views on community safety and policing in your area.

On: 
Thursday, 15 May 2014

From:
1300 to 1730
At:
Community Centre, Bowling Green Lane, Hatherleigh, Devon EX20 3HB

Twenty minute slots will be available to members of the public to discuss issues they have with Tony Hogg. To book a surgery slot, please contact the office of the Police and Crime Commissioner by email opcc@devonandcornwall.pnn.police.uk or telephone 01392 225555. Please tell us:

· The sate/venue of the surgery at which you would like to book a slot

· The approximate time you would like to attend within the surgery time slot above

· Your name and preferred contact details

· A short overview of the topic you wish to discuss
Spaces will be allocated on a first come, first served basis and you will receive a confirmation of your booking via your preferred contact method. We acknowledge that we may not be able to accommodate everyone’s booking at this time and you will be held on our lists for future events. This is one of a series of surgeries that Tony Hogg will be undertaking across the two counties. Details of these surgeries and other events are available on our website or by calling the office. A poster is also enclosed which you may wish to display.
        3. Murray Cowley- Dog Warden.
I was asked by Cllr Benson to drop you an email re my workings in Bere Ferrers and Bere Alston. 

Recently there has been a slight increase in certain parts of the parish. This has possibly been due to the half term period as I always find this happens in most areas. 

Broad Park Road at the lower end by the school has just been cleaned after a bag dumping session by a person or persons unknown. Bags had been left on the pavement beside a pole with one of your new signs. This may have been in protest at the increased pressure on dog owners to clean up. Obviously some people have their own agenda! Fouling is also present at times along here.

Overall the parish has, until recently, been getting better and I hope after this blip for this to continue.

During my visits I walk all around and speak to as many people as possible.  I of course vary the days and times of my visits. The continuing problem I have is information, or lack of it about the offenders. I see a lot of the end results but that doesn’t help with finding out the offenders or the times of offending. 

If you are able to promulgate the advice that information given to me about probable offenders is taken in the strictest confidence and hopefully I will be able to act upon any information given.

I shall continue to visit regularly within my work remit and endeavour to keep the streets as free from dog fouling as possible.

 4. Richard Collins.

I would like to bring to your notice that the football club have "parked" their broken down, now redundant, tractor lawn mower behind the football changing rooms, pushed into the undergrowth. I feel that if left there and not disposed of correctly it will become an environmental, wildlife and children hazard.

5. West Devon News Releases

a)  County makes food waste plea.

	West Devon residents are being urged to help reduce landfill and save money by putting an end to food waste in their black bin bags.

According to research by West Devon Borough Council, more than 23 percent of the black sack refuse collected from households is made up of food waste – the largest single element thrown away.

Cllr Robert Sampson, the council’s lead Member for Waste and Recycling said: “I think some people are not always sure what to do with food waste particularly when it comes to raw meat or fish.

“However, it could not be more straight-forward. All food waste can go in your food caddy for weekly collection from bones to coffee grounds and everything in between.”

Weekly food waste collections in West Devon are taken to a state-of-the-art food digester facility to be turned into gas which is then converted into electricity for the National Grid.  The remaining compost is used as a soil conditioner on local farms.

The food waste that ends up in the black refuse sacks goes into landfill. 

Landfill space in Devon is running out and it also costs local council taxpayers’ money and contributes to climate change through the release of gases.

Cllr Sampson added: “Putting food waste in your black bin bags is a lost opportunity to save money and help the environment.

“As well as adding to landfill, black bags can attract scavenging wildlife and create a mess.

“Our food waste caddies are designed to be secure from animals and contain smells when in the kitchen. 

“We know that West Devon residents are keen to do their bit when it comes to recycling so if we all go the extra mile we could virtually get rid of food waste from our fortnightly, non-recyclable collections.”

West Devon Borough Council is also working with the Love Food Hate Waste campaign to help residents cut down on the amount of food they waste in the first place.

The average family with children wastes around £60 worth of food every month. 

For tips on cutting down on food waste visit www.lovefoodhatewaste.com
For more information about household collections visit www.westdevon.gov.uk or call

01822813600.



	


b)  Popular life skills event gears up for 2014

A popular event which has helped give hundreds of West Devon children vital life-saving skills returns this year with a new co-ordinator.

West Devon Borough Council officer, Dotty King, will be heading this year’s Junior Life Skills and she’s appealing for more local businesses and organisations to support the scheme.

Junior Life Skills offers ten and 11 year olds interactive, fun training on how to stay safe, be good citizens and potentially save lives.

Dotty said: “Junior Life Skills is all about equipping children at the end of primary school with the important skills they need for the next stage of their lives.

“As well as promoting the safety and well-being of our young people it has a wider community benefit by encouraging social responsibility and safety awareness.

“Local businesses and organisations can sponsor the event and get involved.

“I would love to hear from anyone interested in supporting this worthwhile and high profile event.”

Junior Life Skills takes place on Monday, September 15 and Tuesday, September 16 at Parklands Leisure Centre in Okehampton and for the rest of that week at Tavistock Town Hall.

A range of engaging simulated scenarios are presented to the children, each of which they could face in real life.

With the help of trained experts the youngsters work out the best course of action and pick up vital tips and skills.

The scenarios are devised and run by organisations including the fire service, police and Safer Devon – among others.

Junior Life Skills is open to Year Six pupils in the borough and no charge is made to the schools taking part.

To find out more email dking@westdevon.gov.uk or call 01822 813600.

 6. Cllr Robin Musgrave Trail and paths access at Lopwell Dam.

I have become increasingly concerned at recent developments in the woodland areas on both sides of the Lopwell Dam where the Maristowe Estate is restricting access to members of the public.
An initial incident was reported to me several months ago when a group of local residents walked from Bere Ferrers via Lopwell Dam to Milton Coombe for a lunch at the local pub.  Having crossed the weir at Lopwell Dam they used the track through South Wood as a short-cut to bring them out on the Maristow – Milton Coombe Road (grid ref. 476651 – 487651).  This track is in fact an old public road and I have previously used it myself on a number of occasions on the assumption that there was some degree of public access.  The group however were stopped by a gamekeeper who told them that the track was no longer open to members of the public.  As this is the route of an old public road I wanted to establish that the landowners (presumably the Maristow estate) have in fact changed the status to restrict public access.
There have now been further developments on the Bere Peninsula side of the dam where fencing and locked gates have been erected restricting access to the woods in this area.  These are unmarked as public rights-of-way but have been used by members of the public on a regular basis for decades.  I am particularly referring here to the track that joins the public road just below Collytown, and links with the various tracks in the forestry Commission woods at Denham Bridge.  Historically this has been used to access the Bere Peninsula from Denham Bridge (grid references 477674 – 468647).  A further path that drops down from this track to Lopwell Dam has also been fenced off.  These tracks have all been used on a regular basis by walkers, horse-riders and cyclists and significantly link up with both the Forestry Commission woods at Denham Bridge and also the recently established Southwest Lakes trail at Lopwell Dam. 
I would add that the opening of the pump house and the establishment of the trail by southwest Lakes at Lopwell Dam has resulted in a significant increase of walkers and visitors to this area.
I realise the tracks that I’m referring to are not designated as public-rights-of-way but they have all been used on a regular/frequent basis by walkers and horse-riders in particular for many decades.  
I am copying in Caroline Gatrell with this email as I was intending to request that the Denham Bridge trail through to Collytown should be established as a Right of Way based on the criteria as identified under the heading ‘Use of the way by the public’ on page 4 of the Guide to Definitive map Procedures booklet.  This is particularly relevant as it is providing a public access link along the natural geographic feature of the Tavy valley from Denham Bridge onto the Bere Peninsula.  I would again stress that this trail has had no barriers of restrictions of public access for at least 25 years.  I am also reliably informed that this route was in fact a public right-of-way and this designation was changed in the 1960s.
I would also mention that the opening of the Old Pumphouse at Lopwell Dam by The Southwest Lakes Trust has resulted in a very significant increase in visitors to this area who are using the designated trail on the Bere Peninsula side of the Dam.
I would welcome both yours and any opinion from Caroline as to what action could be taken to restore access to these trails.   

 7. Devon Voluntary Action.


Organisation Development


Strategic Planning: Know where you are going

Date and time:

Thursday 1st May, 9.30-12.30

Venue:


Old School Centre, South Brent, TQ10 9BP

Cost:


£20 (£15 for members of Couth Hams CVS)

Strategic Planning is an essential element to ensure organisations meet their aims and objectives whilst understanding the future direction of the organisation.

The workshop will cover ways to involve all of your stakeholders (staff, volunteers, clients, trustees) in the planning of your organisation and the feedback processes that are required.
  8. Western Power Distribution.

Free Parish Council Pack- Helping people to cope during power cuts.

A Councillor asked that a letter be sent to Western Power, suggesting that a much better use of their money would be to supply elderly people with emergency lights which would come on during a power cut.


It was agreed to give the pack to the Carnival for their draw.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and the public for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.25pm.
Signed this 27th day of May 2014.            
Chairman……………………………….
